MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Wednesday, 19th April 2006 at Crown Chambers, 7 The Market Place, Melksham 7.00 p.m.

Present: Cllr. Mike Mills (Chairman); Cllrs. Alan Baines; Elisabeth Bean; Rolf Brindle;  Gregory Coombes; John Glover; Chris Holmes; Don Millard and Stephen Petty: 

Apologies: Cllrs. Ruth Gillings; Mike Sankey and Pat Nicol..

The Chairman reported that District Councillor Roy While had hoped to attend but the date had clashed with a Scrutiny Committee Meeting and he sent his apologies

417/05
Tribute to the late Cllr. Whibley: The Chairman asked the Council to stand for two minutes silence to pay tribute to former councillor Robert Whibley who had passed away on Easter Sunday. It was agreed to send a card to Mrs Whibley on behalf of the Council.

418/05
Declarations of Interest: Cllr. Steve Petty declared an interest in item 13 B - funds for new Play Equipment at Berryfield, as a member of the Berryfield and Semington Road Action Group who was involved in this project. Cllr. Gregory Coombes declared an interest in PA MW06 01030, barn conversion at The Coach House, Shaw as an associate of the applicant.  Cllr Rolf Brindle declared an interest in correspondence relating to the new Community Bus as Chairman of the Melksham First Transport Committee.

419/05
Public Participation: The Council agreed to suspend Standing Orders to allow for a period of public participation. 

1. PA MW06 00920  The Spa Granny Annexe:  Mrs Carol Missen, the applicant  reported that a single-storey annexe was being added to her property at The Spa so that her parents could live there. She had complied with all the stipulations from the Planning Committee and had scaled down plans as requested.

2. Development at Whitley Golf Club: Paul Coleman , and Architect from CMS Corsham then addressed the Council.  He reported that he had been asked to design a dwelling close to the Golf Club for security reasons, to prevent break- ins.  As development in this area was contrary to West Wiltshire Planning Policy, the owner , Mr Nicholas, was prepared to offer planning benefits including extra parking for the school and a play area to make proposals more acceptable to the community. He was keen to involve local members in the scheme and obtain Council support, as there was little point in promoting ideas which the Council would oppose.  He  had designed two options; and the second option included an element of affordable housing.

Cllr. Glover asked if an area of land would be made available to the Local Authority.  Was social housing or low-cost housing being offered?

Cllr. Coombes emphasised that there had been an amazing growth in traffic on B3353.  He felt sure Shaw School would welcome the chance for more parking. He had noticed a significant growth in HGV traffic going to the underground Wine Store in Corsham and in ambulance traffic.

Cllr. Bean  reported she had recently written an article for the Shaw and Whitley Village Voice in response to Carol Southall’s article on housing. The need for a playground at Whitley should take priority over affordable housing. The Shaw and Whitley Action Group (SWAG) had tried for a long time to secure land for a playground, without any success.

Paul Coleman  replied that his research indicated a Play Area was needed.

Cllr. Baines emphasised that Whitley, rather than Shaw needed a new Play Area. He would prefer to see any new dwelling well away from the road and closer to the Golf Club building, and without any affordable housing as this would erode the rural buffer.

Paul Coleman suggested the dwelling could be screened by a hedgerow.  The proposed car park would be constructed in natural materials rather than with a bound surface.

Cllr. Petty felt that if more car parking was available Shaw School may well apply for more classrooms.

Cllr. Coombes suggested that Mr Coleman may benefit from talking with the owners of Lowden Nursery.  A few years ago, the Nursery too had problems with break-ins and subsequently had secure planning permission for a small dwelling.

Paul Coleman concluded by emphasising that his client, Mr Nicolas, wished to make a tangible contribution to the local community.

The Council re-convened.

420/05
Whitley Golf Club development: Resolved: The proposals for development at the Golf Club be an Agenda item at the next Meeting on 22nd May .

421/05
Planning Applications: The Council considered the following planning applications:

MW06 00577 50 6 Avro Business Centre, Bowerhill. Demolition of single storey extension and alterations for change of use to provide 3 general units. Revised Plans.

Comments: The Parish Council wish to reiterate comments made on the original application which do not appear to have been addressed in these revised plans; viz  

There is  no objection in principle although there is concern that the proposed new build seems very high and out of scale with other existing buildings.  The Parish Council request that the following points be incorporated into the application:

1. Care be taken to ensure the new build does not overshadow existing buildings; it should be the same height and in keeping with existing buildings.

2. In view of the proximity of the site to residential dwellings, usage should be restricted to light industrial only.

3. All access, including pedestrian access, should be via industrial estate roads

4. No existing trees should be removed.

5. Hours of work and lorry movements should be confined to normal industrial working hours, with restricted hours at weekends, to avoid noise disturbance.

6. The door in the east elevation should be kept closed and only used as a fire exit. 

(In the past this has been left open in summer months, causing noise disturbance to residents)

7. The roofs should have a matt finish and colour of materials be muted so that they blend in with the natural environment.

8. A condition needs to be applied to ensure noise levels are kept to a minimum.

MW06  00994 Jones, Kinnoul, Littleworth Lane, Whitley. Upgrade existing bedroom with new  dormer window, Conversion of garage to room and erection of new garage. Full application.

Comments: No objection subject to a condition being applied to prevent the property being divided into two dwellings in the future.

MW06 00920 398 The Spa, Melksham. Proposed single storey granny annexe and detached garage. Full application.

Comments:  The Parish Council would prefer the garage to be put further back on the site so that it is in keeping with the established building line.  If the garage is retained at its present site, there needs to be a condition to ensure the existing hedge remains and is made higher to screen the garage building.

MW06  01022 Burchell, 35 Kingfisher Drive, Bowerhill. Workshop/store for domestic use only. Full application
Comments: This application lacks the necessary detail re how the workshop is to be constructed. It seems very large for the site. The Council has requested two conditions:  a)   Use of the workshop be  restricted to  domestic purposes only

b) A condition to ensure the  property is not divided into two dwellings at a later stage

MW06   01030 Briggs, The Coach House, 4 Bath Road, Shaw. Conversion of barn to a dwelling. 

Comments: No objections subject to the approval of the Conservation Officer

There were no objections to the following planning applications:

MW06  00958 Moger, 27 Shaw Hill, Retrospective permission for roofline and boiler cupboard on extension and to remove roadside hedge and erect wall.

West Wilts. Housing Society 25, 29, 30 Padfield Gardens. Erection of 1.8 metre high close board fence

MW06  01024    Graham Ward, Unit 9 Enterprise Centre, Lysander Road, Bowerhill. Proposed rear extension and erection of 2.1m high security fencing and gate Full application
MW06  01068 Hockings, 2 Barnes Wallis Close, Bowerhill. To construct attached garage which includes a utility room and “wet area”

 MW06 01151  Pearce, Lawnside House, 496C Semington Road, Melksham. Proposed extension to kitchen with utility room.

422/05
Council Meeting Minutes, 27th February: The Minutes of this Meeting were approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record with the following amendments:

Min 375/05 Delete “X72 ” on paragraph 7, line 2 and insert “72” 

                                  Delete “construction” and insert “consideration” in paragraph 2 line 2 

Min 376/05 Delete “turning area” on line 7
423/05
Minutes of Short Council Meeting, 27th March: The Minutes of this Meeting were approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

424/05
Arising from Min. 386/05 Melksham Rail Services:  It was reported that there was to be an emergency meeting held on Friday, 21st April at Bridge House Trowbridge which was starting early at 6.15 p.m. so that MP Dr Andrew Murrison could attend and speak, The Manager of First Great Western would also be present. 


Resolved: Cllrs. Alan Baines, John Glover and Stephen Petty agreed to attend.

425/05
Arising from Min. 387/06 Joint Meeting with Melksham Town Council: It was noted that this would take place on Wednesday 3rd May. Cllrs Steve Petty and John Glover gave their apologies that they would be unable to attend. It was noted that one Agenda item would be Tourist Information Centre (TIC) funding and a letter had been received from a resident to express concern about recent funding cuts to TIC.


Resolved: The Council reply to emphasise that a large grant had been given to the TIC in 2005 and send a copy of correspondence to Melksham Town Council.

426/05
Arising from Min. 389/06 Youth problems at Bowerhill: The Council noted a copy letter of complaint  received from Bowerhill resident Mr Sixsmith about alleged lack of action to control unruly youth behaviour in the Hornchurch Road area and lack of Local Authority action to implement promised benefits for the new development.  It was agreed not to reply as the letter was not addressed directly to the Parish Council


The Chairman emphasised that many residents at Bowerhill were very unhappy about the lack of any timetable for community benefits to be installed. The Play Area was continually being promised but never implemented. It was still unclear whether the District Council had yet received £50,000 for the new Play Area.


Resolved: The Council write to the District Council again to ask for a definite timetable for implementing benefits offered in the Section 106 Agreement, find out details of who was taking responsibility for various items and express concern as to why it had taken so many years to secure £50,000.

427/05
Arising from Min. 389/06 Youth Work Report: The Chairman reported that at the Joint Youth Meeting organised by Melksham First, four initiatives had been agreed:

a) Bowerhill Village Hall would be used every Wednesday evening 7.30 – 9.30 p.m. for young people,  11 – 14 year olds, subject to enough volunteers coming forward to run the sessions

b) There would be street work to reach 15 – 18 year olds, leading to use of the Pavilion Club for this age group when it had been renovated and was available.

c) Young people would run a page in the Villager, sponsored by Boomerang who would finance the printing and paper

d) The Blue Bus would be booked for regular sessions, subject to volunteers being available for training and to help. It was noted that Cllr. Brindle and Cllr Nicol had offered to be involved in this project. 

The Chairman further reported that he had put an article in the Villager asking for volunteers and for residents to give their views.

For d)  the Clerk reported that for this project to run, at least 8 volunteers were needed, with four names in reserve – to make up two teams.  Andy Weed who organised the Blue Bus needed to know which evening was preferred – either a Monday or Wednesday.  She had provisionally booked two eight week sessions – 

(i) Mid September – Mid November and (ii) Mid January – Mid March. Each session cost £200. Total cost £3,200

428/05
Arising from Min. 389/06 The Pavilion Youth Project: The Clerk reported that she had obtained two quotations from local engineering firms to install window grilles. A grant could be available from the Community Safety Partnership to help finance the cost. The Clerk further reported that Gary from Boomerang and the Manager of Revival Scooters had offered to re-paint and clean up the Pavilion Changing Rooms.

Resolved: The Council accept the quotation from Hussey and Greenhow  to supply and install the window grilles in the sum of £1,157 and apply for grant aid to help cover the cost of this item. 

429/05
Arising from Min. 390/06 Beanacre Play Park: The Chairman gave a report of the Beanacre Play Park Opening on 16th March.  The Clerk  reported she had subsequently met the fencing contractor Tim Lines on site at Beanacre Play Park with Nick Keen who had asked for additional metal estate railings along the front hedge line. The front fencing would cost an additional £500 The Council agreed to not to install any extra railings along the inside the front hedge.


Resolved: The Council accept the quotation from Tim Lines for metal estate railings on two sides of the field, in the sum of £6,058. 92
430/05   Arising from Min. 403/05 (7) Affordable Housing – Private Finance Initiative: 

The Clerk had attended the District Council Meeting on Thursday, 5th April 2006 

to speak against the proposed development at this site. The WWDC Cabinet had decided that all the present sites should be retained at present so that the Bid could progress, but that the District Council would continue the search for more suitable sites. They were looking for any sites in local authority ownership.  There were now 3,000 families on the housing waiting list. The Chairman reported that Bowerhill residents were very angry about the WWDC proposal to build on open space at Blenheim Park. This land was well used for children’s games and informal recreation and was definitely unsuitable. He had been trying to think of other, more suitable sites. Cllr. Coombes asked about the land adjacent to Pathfinder Way He did not feel 3,000 was an excessive number on the waiting list as there had been 1,000 on the list, 30 years ago.  Cllr. Glover emphasised the proposed Bowerhill site was outside the village limit , was rural buffer land and was earmarked in the Local Plan as recreational land. The land opposite the Pilot had been Public Open Space since RAF Melksham days and current Planning Policy Guidance Note 17 protected such space. He emphasised that Bowerhill already had social problems, which was why the recent Dispersal Order has been necessary.  Taking away Open Space would only exacerbate the situation.

The Chairman emphasised that the proposed new development East of Melksham did include a small element of affordable housing. Cllr. Coombes proposed the Council invite MP Michael Ancram to attend a Council Meeting, to give details of how the Government was tackling the housing problems. This was agreed.

Resolved: The Council invite MP Michael Ancram to attend the June Council Meeting.

431/05
Arising from Min. 403/05 (8) Queen’s Eightieth Birthday – Special Service: The Clerk reported this service would be held in St Michael’s Church at 10.00 a.m and she hoped to attend.  It was agreed to contact Cllr. Pat Nicol to see if she would be willing to go as well.

432/05
Arising from Min. 407/05 External Signs and Notice Board:  Details of the proposed bracket for the Insignia sign were received.  It was noted that installation costs made the overall total cost for bracket and sign significantly higher than purchase of the sign and bracket as separate items.


Resolved: 1. The Council accept the quotation from Citaglen in the sum of £94 + VAT for the sign and ask the company to fit the sign as well.  2. The Council ask Mr. Mitchell, House of Iron if he could liaise with Citaglen to provide a slightly less ornate bracket at a cheaper cost.  
433/05   Arising from Min. 408/05 Hopper Bus: The Council considered a letter of protest from Whitley resident Mrs Bollen. The Clerk reported that she had contacted County Hall and had been informed that funding was safe for the service for at least one more year. 

434/05
Minutes of Joint Meeting, 22nd February: The Minutes of this Meeting were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

435/05
Bowerhill Sports Field ramp and gates- Meeting at County Hall: The Chairman reported that he and the Clerk had attended a Meeting at County Hall on 10th April with Phil Tilley, but unfortunately the representative from Reit Management failed to turn up.  Reit Management had suggested a cash offer be made to the Parish Council but both the County and Mouchel Parkman officers had advised the Council not to accept this as then, the  Council would be liable for any highway work left unfinished by the contractor.  Instead it was agreed that Phil Tilley would write again to Reit Management to instruct that the ramp and gates be installed in accordance with the plan agreed with Mark Lovell Engineers. Triston Best from Mark Lovell Engineers had also attended the Meeting.


Resolved: The Council contact Phil Tilley to find out whether a letter had yet been sent and , if so, whether nay reply had been received.

436/05
Minutes, Sports Field Working Party, 10th April: The Minutes of this Meeting were approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman with one amendment:


Min 415/05 line 2  Delete “Cllr. Petty”.   Insert “It was reported”.

437/05
Arising from Min. 412/05 ©  Friends of Bowerhill Sports Field: The Chairman reported that he had spoken with members of the Bowerhill Action group who were keen to assist the Council in establishing a ‘Sports Field Friends’  Group. The Action Group would collect signatures at the forthcoming AGM on 17th May. Cllr. Glover proposed the Council issue a press report to let others know of this initiative. This was agreed


Resolved: An item be inserted in the Melksham News re a new “Friends of the Sports Field” Group
438/05
Sports Field Working Party recommendations: The recommendations as detailed in Min 412/05 to Min 414/05 were formally approved by the Council.

439/05   New School for Melksham Area: It was noted that the new school was planned to be built in September 2009 and there would need to be a Public Inquiry, as this development contravened the District Local Plan.  The Chairman reported that C.P.R.E. and Wiltshire Wildlife Trust were likely to object and many Bowerhill residents were also unhappy about the new plans. Cllr. Baines reported that the County Council hoped to make up the £9mil shortfall by developing the present George Ward school site for housing and this also contravened the District Plan. It was noted that the new Regional Spatial Strategy now restricted large scale housing development to the main urban areas of Bath, Swindon, Salisbury, Trowbridge and Chippenham.  Cllr. Glover and Cllr. Petty  suggested the  new school could be built inside the current Melksham community area, as part of the new East of Melksham development, to avoid having the main secondary school west of any new Bypass.

440/05
Office  Accommodation Working Party, 10th April: The Minutes of this Meeting were formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

441/05
Arising from Min 416/05:  Cllr Glover  asked if the Working Party had considered where funding would be obtained to purchase an office property. The Chairman replied this would need to be part of the research brief.  Cllr. Baines had doubts whether loan sanction would be granted for a property to be purchased.  Cllr. Glover advised that the Council would firstly need to research what sources of funding were available.  Cllr. Holmes emphasised that, at all costs, the Council should avoid being in the same situation as Trowbridge Town Council which had imposed a huge precept on residents to pay for new offices.  There was a need to consider all aspects, including Melksham First.  There were very few premises in town which would be suitable and the Town Council would be unlikely to approve a change of use from retail to office use for any central ground floor location which meant the Parish Council could end up in a worse location. The Chairman advised that, to comply with the two year break clause in the Lease, the Council would need to make the decision in one year’s time, once all the relevant research had been done.

442/05
Office Working Party recommendations: The recommendations, as detailed in Mins. 416/05 were then formally approved by the Council

443/05
Finance

a) Salary Increases: The following salary increases were formally approved in accordance with the new set rates for 2006/07 received from NALC and SLCC:

Margaret Mylchreest – From £7.38 per hr to £7.68 per hr, £5823.45 to £5,995 per annum (Scale 14 £14,788 pro rata 15 hrs per week) £499. 58 per month

Barry Mychreest  - From £7.06 per hr to £7.35 per hr (Scale 12)

Gordon Peters – From £6.57 per hr to £6.76 per hr (Scale 10)

Elaine Cranton – From £5.35 per hr to £5.50 per hr

*Jo Redding & Gill Butler  - From £5.50 casual rate to £5.65 casual rate per hr.

 
* It was agreed that a higher rate of £7.20 (Scale 11) would be paid to Jo Redding for attending evening meetings and taking Minutes 

Mary Jarvis – From £20,775 per annum( 25 hrs pro rata Scale 40 £30,747)  to £21,387 per annum  ( £31, 653) £1782. 25 per month

b)   Receipt:  The Council noted that rent of £637. 50 for the back offices had been received from Melksham First (1st Quarter )                                  

c) Accounts for payment:  The following accounts were checked and approved for payment: 

2602      Commercial Ltd – photocopying £82.96 + VAT                                £97. 48 

2603      BT – telephone bill and rental April-June 06  £83.50 + VAT            £98. 11 

2604      Avery Weigh- Tronix –Rate chart for Postal scales £5.77 + VAT      £6. 78

2605       1X1 Computers – Cables and surge protector £6.80 + VAT               £7. 99

2606       Leekes – wood for Office shelves £62. 20 + VAT                             £73. 10

2607        Countrywide Farmers – maintenance materials £4.06 + VAT            £5. 38

2608        National Association of Councillors – Annual subscription              £65. 00

2609        Bowerhill Villager – Renewal of advert (10 publications)                £65. 00

2610
   St John Ambulance: New ambulance appeal –grant aid                   £50. 00

2611        Mrs Margaret Mylchreest – April Salary (new rate)                                   

2612        Barry Mylchreest – salary (13 hrs) plus travel & expenses            
2613        Gordon Peters – Salary & holiday pay for 2005/06 (5.5 days)       
2614
    Mrs Jo Redding –casual work  (20 hrs)                                           
2615         Mrs Elaine Cranton – Cleaning, Crown Chambers March 2006      
2616         Mrs Mary Jarvis – April salary (new rate) + £37 expense for bin  
2617         Inland Revenue – tax/NI employer/ee  Jarvis/Mylchreest               £304. 22

2618
  Wilts County Pension Scheme: superannuation employer/ee Jarvis  £256. 88



d)Grant Aid -new Play Equipment at Berryfield: A letter was received from the Berryfield and Semington Road Action Group to request that £3,000 reserved funds be released for new play equipment at Berryfield to be installed by the District Council.  The Council noted that funds had been reserved in 2005/06 for this project.

Resolved: £3,000 be paid over when the work had been completed and an invoice was received from WWDC. 

e) Community Bus – WWDC grant £7,000: A letter was received from WWDC to confirm an offer of £7,000 towards the new community minibus. This was noted.

444/05
Draft Dates of Full Council Meetings 2006/07: The Clerk presented the following draft dates for Council Meetings 2006/07:

2006 22nd May, 19th June, 24th July ( Planning 14th Aug) 11th Sept; 16th Oct; (Finance 20th Nov) 11th Dec;  2007 15th Jan;19th Feb; 19th Mch (APM)16th April. 14th May 

Cllr. Baines reported he would be unable to attend on Monday 11th December.  

445/06
Parish Weed-spraying 2006/07:  The Clerk reported Complete Weed Control had been in contact to ask whether the Council wished to have the parish sprayed for weeds.  The Chairman expressed concern that the spraying had been done too late during last year.  It was noted that the “window” for effective spraying was quite short and spraying needed to be done during the early growth period which was about six-eight weeks. 

Resolved: The Council reply to accept the weed-spraying contract at a cost of £700, subject to the spraying being done within the next eight weeks. 

446/05
General Correspondence for action
(i) Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act:  Papers from DEFRA and WALC were received with details of new powers being granted to parish councils to deal with litter and dog fouling. The Chairman advised that he was not happy for the Council to take on any extra powers as he felt law and enforcement was a Police matter.  Cllr Coombe and Cllr Petty  agreed it would be very difficult for councillors to enforce their own area.

Resolved: The Council unanimously resolved not to take up the new powers and to inform the Chief Environmental Health Officer at WWDC to this effect.

(ii) WALC Circular with enclosures for April   This was noted. 

(iii) A365 – request for pedestrian crossing: A letter was received from MP Michael Ancram enclosing a reply from WCC to a resident’s request for a crossing on A365. The WCC reply stated that Parish Council support would be necessary for a pedestrian crossing to be installed.  Cllr Petty proposed installing a crossing between Chadwick Court and the Spa roundabout. It was agreed this should  be a light controlled crossing and that the 40 m.p.h. limit would need to be extended to cover this area as well. Cllr. Brindle felt a “no right turn” condition was also required for Chadwick Court.

Resolved: 1. The Council write to the County Council, in support of a pedestrian light-controlled crossing, between the Chadwick Court turning and the Spa roundabout.  2. The Council request that at the same time, a 40 m.p.h. speed limit be imposed from Bowerhill lane to the Spa roundabout. Copy letters to be sent to MP Michael Ancram.

(iv)     Wilts/Swindon Minerals & Waste Development Framework: An Options
      
and Issues Paper was received from WCC. Cllr. Glover reported that two sites at Bowerhill had been identified  a) - the Christie Miller Rugby Field / land belonging to Mr Noad  for an Energy from Waste/Mechanical Biological Treatment /Facility/In-vessel composting/Waste Transfer Station and Recycling and b) the main Bowerhill Industrial Estate between the Christie Miller Field and Halifax Road for a Local scale Materials Recovery/Waste Transfer Station/Recycling. It was unclear where on site b) any new facility would be located.  Both sites were over a minor aquifers, had environmental issues and would need ecological surveys. Site b) flagged up badgers, bats great crested newts and proximity to housing as relevant planning issues. However no mention had been made of the prevailing west wind.  Cllr Brindle questioned whether the community really wanted a waste transfer station on a prominent site at the gateway to Melksham. It would be better for a waste processing plant to be sited  where it was not so visible. Neither site had any rail connection either.


Resolved; The Council reply to the County Council with the above comments and objections. 

(iv)      LMIS - Offer of CD Rom software package re maps and plans: This offer was noted. Cllr. Glover advised the Council research other options, including the Planning Department  and seek advice from Melksham First who may have a licence.

    447/05 General Correspondence for information:  

a) WCC Statement of Community Involvement –Inspector’s Report: Cllr. Bean reported she had attended the Examination in Public with the Clerk. While the Parish Council had been given very little time to put the case to the Inspector, several amendments had subsequently been included in the Report. 

b) Litter, Bowerhill: Copies of  letters sent to Bowerhill Post Office, Happy Takeaway & One Stop Shop were received from the Bowerhill Action Group (BAG)

Resolved: The Council write to the Bowerhill Action group in support of this action.

c) Melksham First – Manager’s Report March 2006. This was noted. Cllr Bean requested a copy.
d) Local Works Campaign information: This was noted.

e) West Wiltshire Garages Review:  Letter received from West Wilts. District Council to inform that following a recent review, some garages would be demolished and the land used for affordable housing.  The Chairman  reported that residents were very upset about this decision as some people had understood the garage came with the property.  Some had looked in poor condition for a long time due to lack of maintenance by housing societies.  Removal of garages could create more parking problems on Bowerhill.  Cllr. Petty reported that some asbestos garages at Berryfield needed to be demolished but the District Council was allocating alternative parking spaces instead. 
448/05
New Bus Shelters/Stops Scheme Bowerhill: The Chairman reported that he and the Clerk had met with County Officers Eric Egar and Sarah Linham to review the proposed new stop in Falcon Way.  There was no suitable site for the present shelter at Mitchell Drive to be moved around the corner into Falcon Way, because of the roundabout and the bend. The options were a) to demolish the present shelter, b) to replace the present shelter with a cantilever shelter or c) leave the current shelter at its present location.  County Officers had agreed to install a new cantilever shelter on the main Halifax Road near Bader Park.  Cllr Petty reported that raised kerbs were being installed at Bowerhill Lane and Len Swetman was also investigating the possibility of installing a new shelter on the main road opposite the Hornchurch Road junction. 

449/05
District Boundary Review – Draft Recommendations: It was agreed to appoint a Working Party to consider draft recommendations, as comments had to be submitted by 22nd May. 

Resolved:  The Council appoint a Working Party comprising Cllrs. Mills, Glover, Baines and Brindle which would meet on Monday 8th May 2006 at 7.00 p.m.

450/05
Westlands Lane:  The Clerk reported that she had received an email from Cllr. Gillings re the need for yellow lines and 30 m.p.h. speed limit sign in Westlands Lane.  Yellow lines were needed in Westlands Lane on the stretch of the Lane up to the junction with A350, to prevent cars parking and impairing visibility.  A 30 m.p.h. sign was also needed to alert drivers joining A350 from Westlands Lane to the recent reduction in speed limit along A350. 


Resolved: The Council make representations to WCC as detailed above.


Meeting closed at 10. 15 p.m.

Chairman, 22nd May 2006
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